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CHAIR CARROLL:

(Gavel.)

The Human Services and Economic

Development Committee will now come to order.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

3

1

We have with us this morning Vice-Chair Jo

2

Anne Johnson, Members Pat Kawano, Riki Hokama and

3

Mike Molina.

4

Jr., from Corporation Counsel.

5

legislative analyst, and Pauline Martins, our

6

Committee secretary.

7

HSED-16

For our legal staff we have Ed Kushi
Shannon Alueta, our

BILL TO PROHIBIT THE EXHIBITION OF CAPTIVE
CETACEANS

8
9

CHAIR CARROLL:

This is a continuation of the meeting that

10

we had.

We were in recess.

11

recess.

And we will begin by accepting public

12

testimony for this meeting.

13

public testimony.

14

three minute mark I will ask you if you can conclude

15

in one minute.

16

that time I will let you sit down and come back

17

after everyone has spoken for an additional three

18

minutes.

19

and then come back for three more.

20

We are now out of

A few ground rules on

You have three minutes.

If you can, fine.

Please keep your comments addressed to the
Council, not to the audience.

22

or beepers, please turn them off.

24
25

If you cannot, at

But you don't speak for the four minutes

21

23

At the

If anyone has pagers
Thank you.

Members, if there's no objection, we will
begin with public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No objections.
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

MS. ALUETA:

3

Shannon.

Mr. Chair, the first testifier is Michael

LaFreniere, who will be followed by Steve Still.
.

4

. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY .

,
5

MR. LAFRENIERE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of

6

the Committee.

My name is Michael LaFreniere and I

7

live in Kihei.

I'm grateful for the opportunity

8

today to speak in favor of this bill to ban

9

exhibition of cetaceans in captivity.

I think this

10

is an important bill for Maui.

11

keeping dolphins in captivity has been going on for

12

years.

13

bill were ,expressed last Thursday when so many Maui

14

resid,ents came here to speak in favor of this bill.

15

In fact, none last Thursday came to speak against

16

it.

17

The debate over

Many of the reasons why you should pass this

There are a couple of points I would like to

18

add.

19

label Maui County as anti-education and

20

anti-research.

21

from the truth.

22

Ocean Center, the Hawaiian Island Humpback Whale

23

Marine Sanctuary and Pacific Whale Foundation have

24

been educating the public about our marine mammal

25

popUlations for a long time and I'm sure they will

First, a critic of the bill has said it would

Such a statement cannot be further
Organizations such as the Maui
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1

continue to do so if this bill passes.
So many visitors come to this island to see

2
3

and learn about whales and dolphins in their natural

4

habitat.

5

the opportunities Maui County provides to do

6

research on marine life in its natural habitat.

7

This -- that won't stop if this bill passes.

8

passage of this bill will say is that we do not

9

believe that putting on dolphin shows for the paying

10

Many scientists come to take advantage of

What

public has research or educational value.
If someone's goal is to build a bigger home

11
12

for their research dolphins, this bill does not

13

prevent it, it merely prevents them from turning a

14

profit by charging people to see dolphin tricks.

15

The other thing I would like to mention is

16

that to think of Maui has always been to think of

17

its natural beauty and wonders.

18

wonder is what makes up Maui's soul.

19

the red, black and white sands of its beaches to the

20

lush rainforests to its coral reef ecosystem to the

21

whales and dolphins that make their home in our

22

oceans.

23

on Maui would be to sacrifice a large piece of that

24

soul.

25

That beauty and
It ranges from

To make captive of whales or dolphins here

I urge you to make this bill a law.
Thank you.
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

MS. ALUETA:

3
4

Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Steve Still, who will

be followed by Maria Young.
MR. STILL:

Aloha, Mr. Chair and Council members.

My name

5

is Steve Still.

6

Ocean Center.

7

opportunity to speak to you today in support of this

8

bill.

9

I'm the general manager of the Maui
And I wanted to thank you for the

Being a public aquarium in Hawaii and being

10

an institution that so many people have become

11

familiar with, whether it's through the local

12

population or actually through our tourism base here

13

in Maui, we have had an overwhelming number of

14

questions really asking us to clarify our position

15

as it relates to marine mammals in captivity.

16

of these questions have been specifically directed

17

towards us because our parent company, Coral World

18

International, has experience at one of their other

19

aquariums, namely in Perth, Australia having marine

20

mammals in captivity.

21

certainly a base of experience as it relates to this

22

whole process.

23

Many

So we are able to speak from

So, again, when asked by the community, we

24

felt it was really critical that we shared with the

25

community what our position was and what our policy
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1

is, which is something that, of course, is part of

2

who and what we are as a business here on Maui.

3

Before I jump into it, the policy as it stands,

4

wanted to take a minute just to say and clarify, if

5

you will, how we came to this conclusion.

6

we come up with this policy because it certainly

7

wasn't done in a vacuum.

8

previously with our other aquariums.

9

process of building a new aquarium here on Maui and

10

the decision had to be made as to whether or not we

11

would have marine mammals in captivity, namely

12

dolphins.

13

about having dolphins as part of our exhibits in

14

Maui.

15

owner, our owner, Benjamin Kahn, purposefully chose,

16

consciously chose not to go in that direction.

17

reason he chose not to go in that direction was due

18

to the initial market research that he did, some of

19

which was formal,

20

on conversations with a whole host of individuals

21

from the full political and social spectrum here on

22

Maui.

23

what became inescapably clear was that the people of

24

Maui and the will of the people of Maui was not to

25

have marine mammals in captivity.

I

How did

Again, we had experience
We are in the

Various individuals had approached us

And after a great deal of deliberation, their

The

some of which was informal based

And through the course of those discussions
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So even thou~n W~ in our past experiences are

1
2

acutely aware of the financial advantages of having

3

marine mammals in captivity and how that relates to

4

increase in revenues, increase in visitation through

5

the gates and all the various business and financial

6

and economic implications of that fact, we

7

purposefully chose not to do that.

8

really through that conscious choice that we

9

developed our policy as it relates to therMaui Ocean

10

Center.

11

review that with you.

12

And it was

And I would just like to take a minute to

The Maui Ocean Center has consciously chosen

13

not to keep dolphins in captivity except for

14

short-term rehabilitative purposes.

15

there are many problems associated with captive

16

dolphins --

17

MS. ALUETA:

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

19

MR. STILL:

20

We believe

Three minutes.
Can you conclude in one minute?

Correct.
And the risk and discomfort of the captive

21

dolphins outweighs the perceived benefits to humans.

22

Keeping dolphins in captivity is controversial, and

23

the scientific and educational justification for

24

captivity has grown increasingly unpopular.

25

physically restricted conditions of captivity, the
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1

unnatural social structure, and the associated

2

behavior patterns that result out of that are

3

reasons more than sufficient to choose not to hold

4

them in captivity.
The oft cited justification for keeping

5
6

dolphins captive has been that people are better

7

educated about them and, therefore, take better care

8

of them.

9

captive dolphins, the plight of their relatives in

During the last 30 to 40 years of studying

10

the wild has worsened, not improved.

Wild-based

11

studies on dolphins are necessary to better

12

understand the complexity of dolphins' lives and to

13

protect their habitats from degradation, not more

14

studies on captive dolphins.
Also, captive dolphin facilities perpetuate

15
16

the capture and trade of dolphins worldwide in

17

perpetuity.

18

MS. ALUETA:

Four minutes.

19

MR. STILL:

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much for your consideration.
Any questions?
Yes.

Ms. Johnson.

In regard to the situations

22

where you do keep the animals when they're injured

23

or let's say for rehabilitative purposes, when that

24

occurs, where do you generally hold them on your

25

property?
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1

MR. STILL:

We have

-~

ih Our back-of-house area we have

2

an area that's referred to as our curatorial area

3

where our marine science group is based.

4

of that is actually a quarantine area where we

5

a variety of tanks, saltwater tanks of different

6

sizes, and they're all isolated.

7

ability to really regulate those tanks for various

8

health- and disease-related purposes.

9

that quarantine tank that we're able to actually

And part
hav~

So we have the

And it's in

10

hold animals, monitor animals in terms of their

11

health, in terms of their behavior, in terms of

12

their adaption before they're introduced into any of

13

our' aquariums.

14

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

And then have you ever had a

15

situation where a dolphin has been injured or needed

16

rehabilitation and then you have released them back

17

into the wild?

18

MR. STILL:

Yes, that's correct.

We have actually had two

19

marine mammal strandings.

NOW, they -- neither were

20

dolphins.

21

and the other was a Dwarf Sperm Whale.

22

cases with those cetaceans through the stranding

23

process, the stranding network took action.

24

participated in the transport of those animals to

25

the Ocean Center.

One was a -- one was a Pigmy Sperm Whale

We

Those animals were placed in our

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
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1

largest isolation tank.

Of course, all the Federal

2

and State agencies were involved in that process.

3

We're just simply a resource that was used in terms

4

of the transportation, the isolation, and then

5

creating an environment that's stable that's

6

relatively risk free that then the vets can go

7

through their examination process to make a

8

determination about what direction they should go

9

with the animals.
And in both cases the animals were released

10

11

back into the wild.

12

in the animal was able to be observed once he

13

reintroduced to the ocean and swim off.

14

other case, the animal died in transport.

15

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

One we believe successfully as
wa~

In the

I really appreciate your

16

information.

17

to glean, it just is not terribly popular to -- at

18

least to the public in the studies that you were

19

referring to, to see these animals in captivity as

20

opposed to being in the open ocean?

21

MR. STILL:

And from all that you have been able

Certainly in the case of Maui I think that's

22

the -- The evidence, the research just seemed to be

23

so overwhelming.

24

anecdotal -- I know I came on board to run the Ocean

25

Center around the middle of January of '98.

And even though a lot of it was

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
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1

opened in the middle of March.

And I know one of

2

the first questions I had for the owner was what's

3

your position on marine mammals in captivity at the

4

Maui Ocean Center.

5

process of myself learning about my new employer

6

and wanting to learn more really about the nature of

7

the Ocean Center and what it was going to be as an

8

attraction here on Maui, as an aquarium.

9

Benj amin very, very clearly communi.cated to me that

A lot of it was part of the

And

10

he had this overwhelming response from the public of

11

Maui.

12

critical to him was to respect that, not to do

13

something that would go completely against that

14

will.

15

many fronts that -- that the direction, the path was

16

set.

17

people wanted to learn more about the marine

18

environment, but that did not include putting marine

19

mammals in captivity to accomplish that.

20
21

And he just said one of the things that was

And he felt it was clearly expressed on so

And the path that seemed to be clear was that

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much.

I really

appreciate your answers.

22

MR. STILL:

You're very welcome.

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24

MR. STILL:

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

Further questions?

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Proceed.
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2
3

MS. ALUETA:

The next testifier is Maria Young, who will

be followed by Harry William Chang.
MS. YOUNG:

I want to thank the Council for the

4

opportunity to testify today.

5

the comments of the preceding gentleman and the

6

reasons why there should not be captivity of

7

cetaceans on Maui or Maui County in general.
My own personal view is that over the last 30

8
9

I greatly agree with

years we have learned enough about cetaceans in

10

captivity that it doesn't need to continue to occur.

11

It has caused devastation of -- capture of wild

12

animals to bring into captivity.

13

not do well in captivity.

14

intelligent.

15

tanks.

16

span is shortened.

17

to keep cetaceans in captivity.

18

These creatures do

They're highly

They have a lot of problems with the

They develop skin conditions.

Their life

There's many, many reasons not

People in general around the world know

19

enough about cetaceans and cetacean background and

20

social structure that this kind of facility is not

21

necessary.

22

research facility."

23

it's posing as a research facility in order to gain

24

profit off of these animals, and in my opinion

25

that's not true research.

I consider it a quote, unquote "pseudo
It is basically a research --
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There is plenty of opportunity in the islands

1

2

for visitors to visit and see cetaceans in their

3

natural habitat.

4

excursions with the Pacific Whale Foundation and

5

other boats and have had the pleasure and

6

opportunity of having these creatures voluntarily

7

interact with humans and putting on basically an

8

impromptu show that's far more beneficial, in my

9

opinion, to anyone visiting our islands than

I myself have gone on many

10

anything that they could possibly see in a park

11

that's going to devastate our water resources and

12

cause increased traffic problems and other things

13

aside, separate from the insult that I consider this

14

kind of facility to be to our way of life.
Thank you.

15
16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

MS. ALUETA:

18
19

Questions?

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Harry William Chang.

He will be followed by Robin M. La'a.
MR. CHANG:

Hi.

My name is Harry Chang.

I was born and

20

raised on Maui and I am very proud to be.

21

now reside in Wailuku.

22

I right

I am here today to ask you to please imagine

23

some things with me.

24

everything aside, all your problems and all your

25

woes.

I am asking you to push

And I hope I'm not asking too much of this,
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1

but if you could just place it aside, relax, and

2

imagine this scenario with me.

3

your favorite spot on Maui's shoreline.

4

looking out at our beautiful ocean, looking out

5

there as far as you can see, out towards the

6

horizon.

7

know that there is more ocean beyond that.

8

see it, but we know it's there.

9

Imagine yourself at
Imagine

As we look out towards the horizon, we
We can't

And as we look out, remember this, that those

10

oceans, that is the home for Maui's whales and

11

dolphins, that is where they live, that is where

12

they survive, and that is where they thrive.

13

Remember this and also think about that there are

14

people out here today that would like to capture

15

these mammals, move them from their habitats, and

16

put them in water tanks.

17

even one-millionth the size of their natural ocean

18

habitat.

Water tanks that aren't

19

These people are asking to have these mammals

20

swim around in circles for the rest of their natural

21

life while trying to convince us that this is a good

22

thing for us, that this is a good thing for the

23

mammals, that these mammals are happy and content.

24

Well, I submit to you that there is something

25

intrinsically and morally wrong with this picture.
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1

These mammals have done nothing to deserve this fate

2

of being captured and displaced from their vast

3

ocean horne.
I know you're a wise people and I ask you,

4
5

please, use your wisdom today, pass HSED-16 to the

6

full Council.

7

consideration.

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

MS. ALUETA:

10

11

Thank you very much for your

Questions?

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Robin M. La'a, who will

be followed by Carolyn McKinnie.
MS. LA'A:

Good afternoon.

My name is Robin Mahalani

12

La'a.

13

I am also a Native Hawaiian.

14

kama'aina, I was raised to love and respect the

15

ocean as well as the inhabitants thereof.

16

I am a resident of Maui and live in Wailuku.
And as a child, a

My first introduction to the ocean was my

17

grandfather spreading his hands from the shoreline

18

to the deep blue letting me know that this is my

19

refrigerator.

20

the deep blue is edible, good for food and good for

21

us to partake in it.

22

That everything from the shoreline to

As for this bill, I want to stress that all

23

whales and dolphins in our ocean should remain free.

24

We go into their ocean, that is their territory, and

25

we are ruled by laws to observe these laws and to
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1

respect them by staying within a limited amount of

2

yards away from them to observe them.

3

their choice that they choose to come to us and

4

observe us while we're observing them.

And it's by

I also want to stress that these dolphins

5

6

that are in question have been in captivity in an

7

artificial environment and have been exposed to

8

stimuli by their researchers to behave in a certain

9

way and react in a certain way which is contrary and

10

not normal behavior that they would be expressing

11

and experiencing in their own natural environment.

12

And what's not known to the general public is that

13

these researchers didn't have an easy time doing

14

this.

15

them to get the kind of response that they want from

16

these dolphins.

17

only show the general public what they can do with

18

their keyboards and the response that they get from

19

these dolphins.

It took a lot of positive conditioning for

And they don't tell us that, they

20

My interest in them is that I used to work

21

for the Pacific Whale Foundation and I got to see

22

them on a daily basis for two and a half years.

23

managed to .have documented in my own data, my own

24

research many individual dolphins, 550 to main

25

today.

I have seen four generations of dolphins
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1

being born, going from calf to maturity, associating

2

with different groups on their choosing to find

3

mates and to have calves of their own because it is

4

survival of the fittest.

They pick and choose who

5

they want to mate with.

And we know by the research

6

and data that is given to the public through

7

researchers who do the research on dolphins in

8

captivity that the mortality rate is very high

9

because they don't have the ability to go to a

10

different group and pick and choose the mate, the

11

survival of the fittest, to have the kind of

12

generation behind them that will survive.
I also want to stress that they're bringing

13

14

these dolphins in the maturity of their lives, if

15

you will, in their retirement years --

16

MS. ALUETA:

17

MS. LA'A:

Three minutes.
-- which means that they won't live very long.

18

And I can in one minute conclude.

19

And the trauma of experiencing the death of a

20

dolphin for the general public is not well.

They'll

21

be seeing a healthy dolphin swimming slowly and

22

slowly sinking to the ground.

23

time of day it's going to happen and it inevitably

24

will happen.

25

keeping them in captivity and would like to have the

We don't know what

And that's why I stand firm against
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1

research being conducted in the wild where they

2

should remain free without human intervention.
Thank you.

3

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

Proceed.

6
7

8

9

MS. ALUETA:

Thank you.

Questions?

Thank you.

The next testifier is Carolyn McKinnie.

She

will be followed by John Carty.
MS. MCKINNIE:

Hello.

Can you hear me all right?

I'm Dr. Carolyn McKinnie.

Okay.

I'm the veterinarian for

10

the dolphins at Kewalo Basin Marine Mammal

11

Laboratory affiliated with the University of Hawaii.

12

I am here to oppose the bill because it does

13

directly potentially impact our dolphins.

14

I am here to speak only on behalf of our

15

dolphins.

That is my primary concern.

I have spent

16

half my life with these dolphins, so I know them

17

extremely well.

18

They do not have the skills to survive.

19

them would be to kill them.

20

and to release any marine mammal in this day and age

21

I think is almost naive if you do not have the

22

resources nor the time to do an adequate

23

rehabilitation.

24

as Free Willy, it is unlikely, as what is happening

25

with him, that he could ever be released.

Our dolphins cannot be released.
To release

All we have to do --

Even if you have those means such
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1

now six years in the making.
I want more than anything to find a better

2
3

home for our dolphins.

I want to make our lives --

4

our dolphins lives better.

5

proposed would provide a habitat ten times the size

6

of what our dolphins currently have, a naturalistic

7

habitat, not a concrete tank, waterfalls and a sandy

8

bottom lagoon.

9

dolphins.

Maui Nui Park as it is

That is what I want for our

I would like to ask anybody that does do

10
11

supports the stranding network but not marine

12

mammals for any kind of display purposes that what

13

would happen if an animal strands, it is deemed

14

unreleasable, what then?

15

the animal?

What are you going to do long term?

If you support this bill, you don't care

16
17

about dolphins.

18

dolphins.

19

Thank you.

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21

MS. MCKINNIE:

22

CHAIR CARROLL:

23

MS. ALUETA:

24
25

Are you going to euthanize

You certainly don't care about our

So in conclusion, I oppose this bill.

Questions?

Thank you.

Are there any questions?
Proceed.

The next testifier is John Carty, who will be

followed by Amy Miller.
MR. CARTY:

Hi.

My name is John Carty.

I live on the
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1

west side.

And I have three reasons why I support

2

this bill.

And the first one is I think any

3

perceived benefits from dolphin captivity is far

4

outweighed by the physical and mental and

5

trauma and death that happens to dolphins in

6

captivity.

7

promote dolphin captivity worldwide.

mental

And building this park would only

And the second reason is I think that we have

8
9

a responsibility to respect the Hawaiian spirit and

10

the aumakua of the dolphins, so that's another good

11

reason not to do it or not to -- to pass this bill.

12

And the third reason is it just doesn't seem

13

to fit the personality of Maui.

14

many reasons to love Maui.

15

bill could get passed here is another good reason to

16

love Maui.

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

19

MS. ALUETA:

21

And the fact that this

So thank you.

17

20

And there are so

Questions?

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Amy Miller, who will be

followed by Adam Bromley.
MS. MILLER:

Hello.

My name is Amy Miller and I'm a

22

graduate student at the Kewalo Basin Marine Mammal

23

Laboratory in Honolulu.

24

opposition of this bill.

25

And I'm speaking today in

It looks like I'm in the minority here today,
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1

but I think the truth is that we're all on the same

2

side.

3

best for them.

4

best interests of dolphins.

5

in the best interests of some dolphins that I have

6

had the opportunity to get to know personally over

7

the last few years at the Kewalo Basin Marine Mammal

8

Lab.

9

opportunity for an expanded new home as a part of

10
11

We care about dolphins and we want what's
And this bill is actually not in the
In particular it's not

If this bill passes, it will deny them an

the Weinberg Foundation's Maui Nui Park.
You know, I grew up thinking that dolphins

12

were smart, that they were something special.

13

think probably a lot of us feel that way.

14

reason why is because of these very dolphins.

15

have taught us that dolphins are capable of

16

understanding language, that they are self-aware.

17

We have over 150 different research pUblications of

18

the Kewalo Basin Marine Mammal Lab detailing these

19

findings.

20

every single day.

21

And I

And the
They

And we continue to learn more from them

It's wrong to me to say to these dolphins we

22

have learned so much from you about how smart

23

dolphins are that we don't think it's right to keep

24

dolphins in captivity anymore, you can't have a

25

better home.

These dolphins cannot be released.
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1

is our responsibility to give them the best home

2

possible, and Maui can be that place.

3

If you want to set higher standards for

4

keeping dolphins in captivity, I am all for that.

5

If you want to limit the kind of facilities that can

6

house marine mammals to legitimate scientific

7

organizations, I am for that, too.

8

show facility.

9

won't be bringing in any animals from the wild.

We are not a

We're not in this for profit.

We

10

This facility will be a research and educational

11

facility and i t will provide an expanded new home

12

for these dolphins.

13

the world for how to care for and respect these

14

animals.

15

Maui can set the standard for

Maui is hoping to become a home for Koko the

16

gorilla, and I think that's great, but what makes

17

our dolphins different?

18

deserving of a new home in Maui?

19

defeated, Maui can become a mecca for the world's

20

smartest animals.

21

the sake of our dolphins defeat this bill.

22

deny them a new home in Maui.

23

What makes them less
If this bill is

And I ask you today please for
Do not

Thank you.

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

Questions?

25

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes.

Ms. Johnson.
At Kewalo Basin do you have
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2

people visit the dolphins?
MS. MILLER:

Are they on exhibit?

They are not on exhibit.

We are closed to

3

the public, but we do have several programs where

4

people are able to see the dolphins.

5

volunteer program where people come for one, two or

6

four weeks at a time.

7

the research, learn about the research, learn about

8

our training philosophy and get to know our dolphins

9

personally.

We have a

They're able to help out with

We are able to also on occasion have

10

small groups of school children, community groups

11

come in and view a demonstration of the kind of

12

research we do with our animals.

13

is small so we're not really able to have that many

14

people come.

15

firsthand what these animals can do, that they can

16

understand the language, makes a huge difference in

17

how people view these animals.

18

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

But our facility

And I really believe that seeing

And you charge money, then, for the

19

people to come to experience the dolphins in your

20

facility?

21

MS. MILLER:

The volunteer program, the one-, two-, or

22

four-week-long program, there is a fee with that, we

23

do, but we provide housing, we provide food, we

24

provide transportation on the island.

25

nonprofit organization, so it's all tax deductible.
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1

But the visits we have from school children and

2

community groups, we don't charge a fee for that,

3

no.

4

we're not in this for the money.

5

dolphins.

6

We're a nonprofit.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

We don't make -- I mean,
We're here for the

And if I may, I just had one

7

more question, and that is that in many of the

8

research facilities that exist other places in the

9

world, they have open ocean pens.

10
11

Have you explored

that alternative on Oahu?
MS. MILLER:

To tell you the truth, I don't know a lot

12

about open ocean pens.

I know at, say, Coconut

13

Island, they have open ocean pens, but they're

14

pretty small.

15

of problems associated with the open ocean pens.

16

The plan for the new facility is over an acre of

17

lagoon habitat for the dolphins.

18

natural lagoon with a sandy bottom.

19

islands, there's waterfalls, there would be a

20

huge -- you know, over ten times the room for them.

21

So it's a -- would be a big improvement.

22

honest, I don't think that an open ocean habitat or

23

pen would be any better for the dolphins than this

24

new facility.

25

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

I think there sometimes can be a lot

So it would be a
There's

Thank you.
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1

MS. MILLER:

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

3

Proceed.

4
5
6

MS. ALUETA:

Thank you very much.
Any further questions?

Thank you.

The next testifier is Adam Bromley, who will

be followed by Glenn Shepherd.
MR. BROMLEY:

Good afternoon, Mr. Chair, Council members.

7

My name is Adam Bromley and I'm speaking today on

8

behalf of my wife and myself.

9

begin, I would just like to say that I am a little

Firstly, before I

10

bit confused as to why there are people from

11

Honolulu here testifying about a bill that's going

12

through for Maui County.

13

I actually own a production company that

14

specializes in underwater video.

15

the opportunity to travel around the world and swim

16

with many cetaceans and film cetaceans in the wild.

17

Based on these observations, it's obvious actually

18

to anybody that's had any kind of interaction with

19

these animals that they are highly complex animals

20

that display complex social behavior.

21

This has given me

Basically to keep any animal in captivity is

22

a bad thing.

There are many species of, you know,

23

different animals that have very small natural

24

territory.

25

animal like that in captivity.

That's not quite so bad to keep an
But we're talking
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1

about dolphins and whales here and dolphins and

2

whales, their territory covers thousands of miles

3

over the whole ocean.

4

captivity is completely inhumane.

5

have also shown signs of distress when kept in

6

captivity.

7

the dorsal fin droops when these animals are kept in

8

captivity.

To keep such animals in
Many cetaceans

Like killer whales, for example, where

9

Many scientists often state that there's a

10

great educational benefit to be gained by keeping

11

such dolphins and whales in captivity.

12

this is quite contradictory, though, since animals

13

that are kept in captivity display completely

14

different behavior than animals that are in the

15

wild.

16

captivity is a little bit like going to a jail and

17

trying to study human behavior.

18

I believe

Kind of like studying dolphins and whales in

Another point, with all due respect to the

19

scientific community, is what are have we really

20

learned by keeping these animals in captivity and of

21

what benefit is it to us or the animals that we're

22

studying?

23

really essential that we know exactly how many

24

different squeaks and clicks a dolphin can make or

25

if we can train them to pick up rings and retrieve

I think we have to consider this.
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1

them like dogs?
I think if we -- that if we really did

2
3

understand them, that we would know that what they

4

really need for us to do is to actually quit keeping

5

them in captivity, to stop torturing them and

6

killing them with fishing vessels, and to stop

7

polluting their ocean.

8

On an island like Maui where there are

9

numerous pods of dolphins and whales in the wild, it

10

seems absolutely ridiculous to me that we would want

11

to keep them in captivity when the public can gain

12

so much more knowledge from observing them in their

13

natural habitat.

14

countries around the world have banned keeping

15

cetaceans in captivity long ago.

16

MS. ALUETA:

17

MR. BROMLEY:

18

Most of Europe and many other

Three minutes.
I can wrap it up.
Okay.

Long ago.

Since Maui is a worldwide

19

destination, we have the responsibility to respect

20

the views and feelings of other peoples, but more

21

importantly the views and feelings of your

22

constituents right here in Maui County.

23

obvious to me that the majority of people in this

24

constituency are for the bill.

25

And it's

We would ask the Committee to please
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1

carefully consider all of the consequences involved

2

if you don't pass the Bill HSED-16.

3

time.

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

MS. ALUETA:

6
7

Thank you.

Questions?

Thanks for your

Proceed.

The next testifier is Glenn Shepherd, who

will be followed by Rob Lafferty.
MR. SHEPHERD:

Thank you, Chairman Carroll.

I don't know

8

how this group gets along without my testimony, do

9

you?

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MR. SHEPHERD:

We don't, either.
We know.

Okay.

My name is Glenn Shepherd

12

and you good people here, Kawano San, Hokama,

13

Johnson, Molina.

14

I want to get down to the physical aspects of

15

this site selection because it does affect the

16

dolphins materially.

17

this thing about an hour and a half ago, so I don't

18

have a diagrammatic schematic thing to show you what

19

the situation is.

20

water well on -- on the property.

21

some other things because dolphinariums, aquariums

22

use great quantities of water.

23

only the brackish water for the plants, but they

24

need saltwater.

25

saltwater?

I'm sorry, I only heard about

But there is an existing brackish
They have to do

They need to -- not

Where are they going to get the

Well, as far as I know they intend to
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1

drill wells down into the salt layers underneath

2

this brackish water.
They have to get rid of this stuff coming out

3

4

of these aquarium ponds, if you will.

5

down to the realities of life, these dolphins eject

6

about 15 to 20 pounds ejecta per day and it gets

7

into the water.

8

stuff is injected into the well, I assume.

9

haven't really thought this whole thing out.

It's partly a solute.

And to get

So this
They
But it

10

gets built up, all these solutes.

11

to -- I don't care where you put a well on that

12

property, there is going to be communication between

13

the wells.

14

happen.

15

And they're going

It's absolutely fact that such things do

And I've been looking at these things for

16

some 52 years and I don't think the dynamics of

17

fluids has changed in that period of time.

18

there's going to be wells that are going to produce

19

dirtier and dirtier water,

20

it that.

21

It's detrimental to them.

Are they going to act

22

normally?

I don't think they're

23

going to act normally anyway, no matter what they do

24

down there.

25

~f

But

you will, want to call

And I don't think the dolphins like it.

Certainly not.

So my advice to you is to put this
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1

dolphinarium into the can.

2

people that perpetrated this thing and -- What's his

3

name?

4

the -- the trolleys and the buses in Honolulu.

5

?:

6

MR. SHEPHERD:

I think that if the

The guy that put up the money that took over

Weinberg.
Oh, yeah, Weinberg.

I'll betcha that if

7

Weinberg was here today, he would pull the plug on

8

the whole thing because it's detrimental to

9

especially to these dolphins that are going to be in

10

captivity, they can't get out, they've got to live

11

in that same soup that is being recycled all the

12

time.

13

well, there's going to be communications between

14

them.

And, again, I don't care where you put the

Thank you.

15
16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

MS. ALUETA:

18
19

Any questions?

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Rob Lafferty, who will

be followed by Karen Lafferty.
MR. LAFFERTY:

Aloha.

Thank you, Chairman Carroll and

20

members of the Committee.

And thanks for the

21

opportunity the other day to do a presentation.

22

I'm here today just to represent myself and

23

to mention a couple things that I think are at the

24

heart of this issue.

25

are speaking about the proposed exhibit for Kihei,

One is that the people that
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1

no matter how they describe it, the Planning

2

Commission has a document in their file showing an

3

arena that seats hundreds of people.

4

documentation says somewhere between 200 and 500

5

people.

6

people pay to come in, sit in a chair and watch a

7

show.

8

a commercial project.

9

at that facility, too, but it's a mixed thing.

10

And the

That's not a demonstration exhibit when

That is a captive dolphin exhibition and it's
Research will no doubt go on
It's

not just one or the other.
So to take this ordinance as proposed today

11

12

and to pass it implies that you have a problem with

13

the whole process of captivity.

14

days I have continued to try to do some research on

15

the moral aspects of all of this and I still can't

16

find anything that justifies this on a moral

17

grounds.

18

from the animal -- from the dolphins' perspective

19

and from a whales' perspective.

In the last few

It's either right or it's wrong to do this

20

We may benefit from these things financially.

21

We may get research information, we may learn things

22

from it.

23

questionable.

24

don't.

25

for Maui because we have a whale sanctuary right out

The economics of this are always
Some of these parks do well, some

The ones that don't I think are a good model

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

33

1

there.

And for us to have a sanctuary for cetaceans

2

and also have captivity for cetaceans is a level of

3

hypocrisy that won't go unnoticed by the people who

4

come to visit us.
There's also some questions that mayor may

5
6

not be relevant regarding why the Kewalo Basin

7

Institute is still in Kewalo Basin, why the dolphin

8

institute is there.

9

they were given or allocated $2 million to move.

About eight years ago, 1993,

10

Sea Life Park on Oahu is in bankruptcy.

11

positive financial attraction to have these animals

12

or these dolphins in captivity, Sea Life Park would

13

have been a real natural place for them to go.

14

They're not there.

15

facility, Coconut Island is designed as a research

16

facility, isolated, and has the open ocean tanks.

17

They're not there, either, eight years later.

18

want to come here instead.

19

and that reason is something that each of you I

20

think -- it would do you some good to try to look

21

through the materials.

22

That's all I'll say.

23

it's a compilation of a number of things that kind

24

of show you why, why Maui, why now.

25

MS. ALUETA:

If it's a

If it's a pure research

They

And there's a reason why

The answer is in there.
It is not a simple answer, but

Three minutes.
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1

MR. LAFFERTY:

Thank you.

I can conclude.

2

And the last thing I want to say is that the

3

count now here is about 34 to 2 in public testimony

4

in favor of this proposal.

5

have in the HSED-16 file and in the LU-21 file

6

number in the thousands, close to 10,000 if you add

7

in letters, e-mails, faxes that have come in to you

8

and to all of your colleagues.

9

significant statement.

The petitions that you

That's a pretty

And I hope that that

10

statement outweighs all of the other little

11

considerations as to what -- is it science or not,

12

is it economic or not.

13

what counts in the end as always, and that's what I

14

think is clearly shown in this file.
Again, thank you.

15
16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

MS. ALUETA:

Questions?

Mahalo.

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Karen Lafferty, who

will be followed by Steve Soto-Amundson.

18
19

The will of the people is

MS. LAFFERTY:

Hi.

My name is Karen Lafferty.

20

in Kula and I'm an artist.

21

having dolphins captive here on Maui.

22

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

23

?:

24

MS. ALUETA:

25

MR. SOTO-AMUNDSON:

And I live

And I am totally against

Questions?

Thank you.

Proceed.

That a girl.
The final testifier is Steve Soto-Amundson.
Aloha.

My name is Steve
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1

Soto-Amundson.

2

Mahalo for giving me the opportunity to come here

3

and share why I support the bill to deny the

4

captivity of our dolphins.

5

I am from the Big Island of Hawaii.

I'm the author of Dolphin Diaries.

I have

6

spent the entire 365 days of the year 2000 in our

7

waters, in the water with the hierarchy of dolphins.

8

I want to make that clear righb now.

9

the word dolphins, but we have a hierarchy of

I keep hearing

10

dolphins that call Hawaii their territorial home.

11

And that hierarchy has a very distinct set of

12

differences from the closest to shore, Spinner

13

Dolphins, to the furthest from shore, Sharp Tooth

14

and Blunt Tooth Dolphins.

15

in size, we have a difference in social behavior,

16

and we have a difference in eating and birthing

17

behavior.

18

calling this a dolphin -- captive dolphin facility

19

because I don't have a clear sense of what we're

20

going to stick in there in the word dolphins.

21

are dolphins that could possibly survive in the

22

captive setting, though they would be depressed and

23

malnutritioned and have to adapt to those conditions

24

of different eating behaviors and different resting

25

behaviors and different mating behaviors.

And we have a difference

Therefore, I am really having a problem
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1

we have dolphins that call Hawaii their home that

2

would not survive based on their size and their

3

inability to adapt to those conditions.

4

even have that clear as to what would be housed in

5

this beautiful so-called lagoon.

6

have a variety of environments for it even to be

7

possible for any dolphins to have a long-term home

8

there.

So I don't

It would have to

I would like to quickly shift over to the

9
10

fact that I live on an island where there is a

11

captive dolphin facility and I specialize myself,

12

being a certified lifeguard, a naturalist, a dolphin

13

and cetacean lover, of escorting people from around

14

the world into our waters safely to possibly be

15

visited by the dolphin community.

16

from shore and don't use vessels as a way of going

17

out and be intrusive, we're limited to the dolphin

18

interactions to Spinners and possibly Spotted.

19

Bottlenose are not going to come close to shore and

20

do an interaction with people who are swimming from

21

shore.

22

it their environmental needs.

23

captivity Bottlenose on the Big Island.

24
25

Because we swim

That's just not their curious habitat nor is
So we have in

What I have a real problem with -- and I took
this up with Mr. Paul Ireland is I love Hawaii, I
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1

love what we have to share worldwide, I love our

2

aloha, I love what we have here in the form of coral

3

reefs, the visiting of the humpbacks and the

4

tropical nature of our islands.

5

real large reason why we are the number one vacation

6

destination in the world.

I think that is a

What I don't like is us doing false

7
8

representation to the entire general public to which

9

we market to to come visit our islands.

I really

10

don't care for the fact that we would put Bottlenose

11

in an aquarium to give the impression that these

12

Bottlenose are readily available to visit in our

13

wild. waters.

14

and go out and be -- and do what we call

15

leapfrogging, which is dropping them off in front of

16

traveling pods, pods that are doing their own normal

17

behavior, you don't get a chance to swim with

18

Bottlenose.

19

we are.

Unless you take a boat

They're just not that curious about who

20

MS. ALUETA:

21

MR. SOTO-AMUNDSON:

22

They're not.

Three minutes.
I can conclude.

The other thing is I live in an area where

23

the Big Island's oldest canoe club resides.

Many of

24

the canoes, the wa'a, the culture, is named after

25

the naia.

I live where many of the fishing vessels,
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1

the ones who make a living fishing, are named after

2

the naia.

3

wishes to lift up studying something that we're

4

related to and continue to relating something that

5

lives with us that we have come to visit, we have

6

come to appreciate, and we have come to have a

7

spiritual connection with.

8

place from Hawaiians working in a captive setting.

I am coming with their manao and their

And that will not take

Mahalo for your time today.

9
10

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

11

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes.

Ms. Johnson.

One moment.

I'm curious, I really

12

appreciate you coming all the way from the Big

13

Island.

14

and I just am curious as -- since I was the

15

introducer of the bill, what made you feel so

16

passionately to come to Maui to testify on behalf of

17

the dolphins?

18

You knew about this bill only very shortly

MR. SOTO-AMUNDSON:

I really respect and appreciate the

19

community of Maui and the privilege and the honor

20

and the work they do with the cetaceans that visit

21

their island in the form of kohola,

22

humpback and also the number of dolphins that live

23

here along their coastlines.

24
25

kohola, the

I'm also concerned about some of the issues
regarding publications to the public that does visit
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1

the island of Maui about activities that simply read

2

"dolphin chase" that is publicized, you know, on

3

activity signs.

4

takes a stand about how they would like to portray

5

their relationship to the cetaceans and be able to

6

create -- and you can work with the Federal

7

government in doing so, you can create, you have the

8

opportunity to create the types of interactions that

9

are respectful and supportive of the cetaceans

10
11

I'm concerned that this Council

continuing to visit here for generations to come.
But you're at some major crossroads with that

12

because, like I said, there is a very, very large

13

number of people who come here and when they see

14

dolphin chase signs publicized, that's the wrong

15

message.

16

Bottlenose, in and being publicized for fee, that's

17

the wrong message.

18

opportunity with the number of people who are good

19

workers here, researchers, biologists, naturalists

20

and the natural setting of the visit of the

21

cetaceans you have an opportunity to lead in and by

22

example in how to relate to these things

23

respectfully.

When they see captive dolphins,

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

But you also have the

Thank you.
And I just have one more question,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

40

1

and that -- because you have a captive dolphin

2

facility there on the Big Island, do you believe

3

that it has really contributed huge sums to your

4

economic benefit?

5

MR. SOTO-AMUNDSON:

That is a -- I can answer that in two

6

ways.

There are a lot of people who visit the

7

Waikoloa Hilton Dolphin Quest facility.

8

publicizes that a good portion of its fees are

9

donated to the Shriner's Hospital and that Shriner

10

Hospital is dedicated to helping care victims that

11

cannot afford the type of hospital care, primarily

12

children, that one can afford.

13

supportive because I would love to see anybody get

14

medical assistance if they need it.

15

know if a good portion of their fees actually go to

16

the Shriner's, but that's what publicized.

It

In that I'm

And I don't

17

The second part of the answer to that

18

question is I get a chance to get a large number of

19

people who both visit the Dolphin Quest educational

20

program for a fee, which amounts to going into your

21

knees with a life jacket on and petting dolphins,

22

Bottlenose Dolphins, and learning about them

23

specifically as a dolphin classification or dolphin

24

species.

25

dolphins that make Hawaii their home.

They're not taught about the other three
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1

times these peopie wiil then look me up and say, I

2

would like you to take me out and actually swim with

3

the dolphins that I had an experience with at Hilton

4

Waikoloa.
In answer to your question, I don't see it

5

6

being very, very authentic.

I don't see it being

7

congruent, and I know a number of people who feel

8

like they have gotten mixed messages, though I do

9

believe that for those who do participate because

10

the dolphins are so wonderful and passionate and

11

joyful, that they are moved to want to, and many of

12

them say this, never see another captive dolphin in

13

their life again.

14

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much.

And I

15

appreciate you coming all the way from the Big

16

Island.

17

MR. SOTO-AMUNDSON:

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

19

MS. ALUETA:

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21
22

25

Thank you.

Proceed.

Mr. Chair, there are no further testifiers.
Is there anyone else that would wish to

give testimony at this time?
Hearing none, public testimony is now closed.

23
24

Mahalo.

.
CHAIR CARROLL:

. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY

Before we proceed any further,

I would

like to ask our Corporation Counsel, Ed Kushi, if he
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1

2

has any comment.
MR. KUSHI:

Yes, Mr. Chair.

I passed out a memo dated

3

today from our office.

4

has some concerns about this bill.

5

just to summarize, we have basically three concerns.

6

And one is the purpose and intent of the bill.

7

this point we feel that more discussion and, if I

8

could say it, scientific evidence needs to be

9

reviewed by this Committee to support any type of

10
11

If we -- Our office still
In the memo,

At

bill of this nature.
But in terms of the enforceability of the

12

bill, we are concerned mainly with the finding

13

the proposed finding that the exhibition alone of

14

captive dolphins or cetaceans cause distressing

15

living conditions as the bill is worded.

16

concerned that "distressing living conditions" may

17

not rise to the level of criminal activity which

18

then can be enforceable.

19

maybe more -- a different purpose or intent should

20

be discussed.

21

We're

To that extent, we feel

In the alternative, if this Committee is

22

saying as a purpose or intent of the bill that the

23

exhibition of captive cetaceans equates to cruelty

24

to said animals, then our further concern is there

25

currently exists a Hawaii State Criminal Statute on
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1

the books entitled "Cruelty to Animals."

That

2

brings us to our second point, that maybe the

3

these are just preliminary opinions with the

4

understanding that the entire research is not

5

completed.

6

Section 711-1109 HRS may preempt this municipal

7

ordinance.

8

41-1.513 which, in essence, says that if there is an

9

area of State concern, if there is a State statute,

And

Our concern is that the State Statute

We cited some cases and HRS Section

10

municipal ordinances may not conflict with the same.

11

Again, we're concerned that this may be preempted.

12

Like the proposed bill, the State's statute calls

13

for penalties for violations being a misdemeanor,

14

which is criminal in nature.
Our last concern and perhaps the most

15
16

important in our minds is that we would like the

17

Prosecutor's Office to review this.

18

passes, it's their job, their task to prosecute

19

anyone in violation as well as defend any type of

20

challenge to such an ordinance.

21

Prosecutor's Office, he needs more time to review

22

it.

23

If this bill

Speaking to the

So our office's opinion at this -- suggestion

24

at this time is that you continue your discussions

25

and deliberations on the bill.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

44

1

CHAIR CARROLL:

Any questions for Mr. Kushi?

2

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes.

Mr. Kushi,

Ms. Johnson.

since some of the

3

findings and conclusions seem to be problematic for

4

your Department, would there be any way that simply

5

because the people of Maui have spoken out very

6

clearly that they simply do not want to have a

7

facility of this type on our shores and it was,

8

let's say, punishable by terms of a fine,

9

fine for,

a civil

let's say, breaking this particular rule

10

and the fine were very heavy and not made a criminal

11

fine,

12

issues don't arise?

13

MR. KUSHI:

is that a possibility so that these other

Well, speaking to some other attorneys, that

14

may be a possibility that you turn the penalty

15

instead of a criminal, make it a civil fine.

16

again, you -- getting back to the basis or the

17

purpose or the intent behind any type of a

18

prohibition, let me say that,

19

to have -- have a clear constitutional standing,

20

constitutional level such that can be defended, be

21

it -- and the penalty, resulting penalty, be it

22

civil fines or criminal fines,

23

If you see --

24

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

25

MR. KUSHI:

But,

I would think you need

really is incidental.

1--

The other alternative is -- if I may, is that
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1

in lieu of a criminal penalty or a civil fine,

2

decide this on a land use issue basis.

3

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

you

So that what you would be doing is

4

taking it out this section of the ordinance and you

5

would be putting it under a different section which

6

just bans it outright?

7

MR. KUSHI:

It would be a zoning violation.

It would be a

8

nonpermitted use in certain areas or maybe all

9

areas.

10

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

11

entire County

12
13

MR. KUSHI:

I was

not addressed -- asked to address that, but -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

15

MR. KUSHI:

17

If we do this throughout the

That's just my preliminary suggestion.

14

16

Okay.

No, I --

-- I would think in your zoning ordinances you

do prohibit certain specific uses.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Well, the only reason I ask this is

18

because in other areas of the United States this law

19

has withstood -- in fact, we basically

20

perhaps some of the wording, you know, in the

21

initial part, it was basically taken from existing

22

law that exists in at least one jurisdiction.

23

it has been defended.

24

extensive research by our staff people, there has

25

never been a challenge to this particular issue.

And

And the preemptive issue upon
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1

MR. KUSHI:

Well, Ms. Johnson, if your staff people has

2

investigated this, I wish they would share it with

3

my office.

4

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

5

MR. KUSHI:

6

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

7

MR. KUSHI:

They have.

I have seen the --

They haven't.

Okay.

-- transmittals.
You know, you're going to say that you

8

have done it before, have the courtesy to let us

9

know.

10

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Mr. Kushi,

I don't mean to get any

11

kind of a dispute, however,

12

whereby there was a dialogue and that very clearly

13

indicated that the information was being freely

14

offered.

15

situation has not arisen, if there is something that

16

I am not understanding about those communications, I

17

apologize, but the offer was made.

18

personally.

19

I have seen information

If there is no defense or if this

I made it to you

I really find it's a little difficult at this

20

point in time to find any justification to say why

21

other people on staff have made offers, they have

22

presented the evidence, it's certainly been

23

presented to me.

24

been presented to you.

25

problem with this.

And unless they're lying, it has
Therefore I really have a

I have discussed it at length.
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1

I'm not going to debate it, though.

2

like to have some answers and some guidance in this

3

area.

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

MR. KUSHI:

6

Mr. Kushi.

Mr. Chair.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

8

MR. KUSHI:

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

Ms. Johnson, are you talking about

the discussion I had with Mr. Raatz?

7

10

I just would

Okay.

Yes, I am.
Then I understand.

All right.

Council members, any other --

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.

12

Question for Mr. Kushi.

13

something -- would we be doing something illegal if

14

we decided to take a vote on this bill today?

15

what would happen if we voted, it's approved out of

16

Committee, and then prior to first reading something

17

is found to be improper or irregular?

18

happen then?

19

MR. KUSHI:

Junior, are we doing

And

What would

Well, I think maybe staff can help me out.

20

Procedurally if you voted to refer this bill out to

21

Committee, I guess technically you can, can be

22

scheduled before the full Council for first reading.

23

Because of the concerns we have stated from our

24

office, we would not sign off on this bill until we

25

were fully satisfied that it can be constitutionally
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1

sustained.

Okay?

2

that's your prerogative.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

But if you want to move it along,

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Kushi, so if we did move this bill

5

along, it would give you the time to come back with

6

the written opinions between now and first reading?

7

MR. KUSHI:

Mr. Chair, hopefully, yes, but more so on the

8

response from the Prosecutor's Office because this

9

is a -- the bill as proposed is a criminal bill.

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MR. KUSHI:

12
13
14
15
16

And would that -- Estimated time frame?

Well, I can't speak for Mr. Bissen's office,

but hopefully by first reading or before.
CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

And I would like the record to show that Mr.
Arakawa has joined us.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Mr. Arakawa.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

17

I've been watching these proceedings in my office.

18

I have got a couple of questions for you, Mr. Kushi.

19

There are many other protected animal species, for

20

instance, the Spotted Owl is protected, whales are

21

protected, we have a lot of legislation that

22

prohibit certain activities with these animals.

23

There are laws that prohibit people from approaching

24

whales here in our waters within 100 feet.

25

could you not justify this bill in light of the fact

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

Why then

A

49

~

~

1

that there are so many other species that have

2

protection?

3

these other bills?

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

MR. KUSHI:

How does your concern circumvent all of

Mr. Kushi.

If I understand the question correctly, when

6

we first reviewed this bill, we were concerned about

7

not only State, but also Federal preemptions.

8

my understanding is that

and maybe I'm wrong, but

9

these are captive mammals.

They were born in

And

10

captivity, therefore, the Marine Mammal Protection

11

Act doesn't apply.

12

Federal Animal Welfare Act applies.

13

lady here from the US Agricultural Department the

14

other time and I believe their Department has

15

jurisdiction over the facility itself.

16

Then the Animal Welfare -And you had a

Okay?

So in terms of Federal guidelines and

17

Federal, excuse me, Acts, they -- they involve the

18

captivity or if you're going to go capture one of

19

these things.

20

then they involve the maintenance and care of it.

21

In terms of disallowing the facility itself or

22

disallowing the exhibition itself, I don't think

23

that's addressed.

24

and if upheld, would address that.

25

And if you're going to hold them,

And I think this bill, if passed

My concern, our office's concern is that it
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1

may be State

2

is -- also provides a criminal penalty.

3

that's -- if that's the case, then the -- our Hawaii

4

Revised Statute says that that the State ordinance

5

preempts any local ordinance.

6

preempted by State statute, which

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And if

Well, let's take, for instance,

7

since you're saying, you know, raised in captivity,

8

there are a lot of pets that are prohibited.

9

instance, snakes are prohibited in Hawaii.

For
And yet

10

people have raised them in captivity, they're pets,

11

they were born in captivity, but yet we prohibit

12

them.

13

cannot be captured and at the other -- at the same

14

time you're saying, well, if something was born in

15

captivity, therefore you cannot preempt it.

16

cannot say, well, it can't -- you cannot pass

17

legislation that says you can't raise them.

18

How is it that one type of animal can be --

You

I would see no difference between a snake

19

being born in captivity and being illegal here, and

20

what this bill is asking whereby a dolphin raised in

21

captivity could be -- could be said not to be

22

allowed here.

23

want to allow that particular type of animal, not

24

I don't see where the relevance is as to whether

25

they were born in captivity or not.

It's a question of whether or not you

How do you make
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1

that distinction?

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

3

MR. KUSHI:

Mr. Kushi.

Well, my response to you was just in terms of

4

the Federal jurisdiction.

5

terms of captivity.

6

exhibition of captive cetaceans, the exhibition

7

alone you're going to be deeming to be a criminal

8

act.

9

we're saying is that that activity or that sanction

10
11
12
13
14
15

That was my response in

But this bill addresses the

This is where we're coming from.

may be State

And what

preempted by State law.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Is there a State law that preempts

that?
MR. KUSHI:

There's a State law on the books for cruelty

to animals.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

No.

Is there a State law that

16

preempts us from saying we cannot ban exhibition of

17

an animal here?

18

MR. KUSHI:

No, there's not.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And that -- that the point -- if

20

you're saying that there is possibly a State law

21

that may preempt this,

22

that law is.

23

you're saying there is none.

24

does that pertain to what we're talking about here?

25

MR. KUSHI:

Okay.

I would like to know what

I don't believe there is any and
So, therefore, how

If you follow my discussion, what I'm
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1

saying is this:

2

exhibition of captive cetaceans are -- rises to a

3

criminal level, what is your basis for it?

4

you're saying that -- if it's the exhibition or the

5

captivity itself is cruelty, then I am saying

6

there's a law on the State books dealing with

7

cruelty to animals.

8

9

If you're saying that the

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And if

The point that I'm trying to make

is I don't believe there's a rule that says we

10

cannot as a Council pass a law like this to make it

11

a criminal activity because there's nothing that

12

prohibits it.

13

that, prohibits this Council from doing that?

14

MR. KUSHI:

Is there something that prohibits

As I said, Councilman Arakawa, you may be

15

preempted by State law.

16

justification for passing this law, this ordinance,

17

is cruelty.

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

That there is a -- if the

The bill itself I don't believe

19

addresses that directly.

Can you

20

word the law or this particular bill so that it is

21

in compliance with whatever the State statutes are

22

that affect this jurisdiction, could you not word it

23

that way?

24

saying cruelty is the determining character in this

25

bill.

in trying to

Because I don't see that where you're
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1

MR. KUSHI:

Well, let me say this, Mr. Chair, I inferred

2

it from the discussions and from the findings.

3

inferred it.

4

alternative, if this Council legislatively finds

5

that it is a cruel act to exhibit captive cetaceans,

6

then the State statute may preempt this ordinance.

7

I

And in my memo I say in the

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So if we don't say it's a cruel

8

act, if we just say this Council chooses to ban the

9

exhibition of dolphins or cetaceans, then that would

10

be permissible if there's no -- nothing else that

11

goes with it?

12

MR. KUSHI:

Mr. Chair.

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

14

MR. KUSHI:

Yes.

In our analysis we're saying that the banning

15

of exhibitions, okay, what is your reason for that?

16

As worded in the proposed ordinance, it states that

17

exhibition leads to distressing living conditions.

18

We're concerned that that phrase "distressing living

19

conditions" does not arise to a criminal level, to

20

justify a criminal sanction.

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

Are you finished, Mr. Arakawa?

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

25

County?

Okay.

I'll back off.

Ms. Johnson.
Do we ban cockfighting in Maui

Is that true?
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1

MR. KUSHI:

2

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

3

County?

4

MR. KUSHI:

Pardon me?
Do we ban cockfighting in Maui

I believe the cockfighting, anti-cockfighting

5

law can be found in the -- that same section of the

6

State Statute, 711.1109.

7
8

9
10
11

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

Well, if we ban it in Maui

County -MR. KUSHI:

State-wide.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

State-wide.

Okay.

So it's under HRS

state-wide.

12

MR. KUSHI:

Right.

It's not a ban.

13

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

It's a crime.

It's a crime.
Okay.

If -- Let's

14

Maybe that's not a good example.

15

that Maui County has just enacted a vicious dog

16

ordinance.

17

addresses that issue, does it not?

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

19

MR. KUSHI:

Yes.

Okay?

We did that.

Let's just say

Now, State law also

Mr. Kushi.
And, in fact, this is why we have this

20

discussion, because when we did amend our vicious

21

dog

22

bit of discussion County versus State-wide that we

23

were preempted by the HRS 142.75 I believe it was

24

which was on the books for several years.

25

recently the last State Legislature passed an

dangerous dog ordinance, it was a -- quite a

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

But

55

1

amendment to that Chapter 142 to specifically say

2

that the State has a statutory scheme to apply

3

State~wide

4

ordinance that is not in conflict with it is okay.

5

But they made a specific statement saying that it is

6

of State-wide importance that the State regulate

7

dog -- dog control.
This is where I'm coming from in this

8
9

regarding care of dogs and any County

ordinance.

Granted there's no captive cetacean

10

State-wide scheme that I know of, but yet cetaceans

11

may be -- may -- not may, are included in that

12

Cruelty to Animal Statute.

13

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Well, if I use your logic, then the

14

Waikoloa facility as well as Kewalo Basin would be

15

illegal, basically, because there's no law which

16

really addresses it.

17

MR. KUSHI:

Is that correct?

They may be prosecuted under the existing

18

State-wide Cruelty to Animals Statute provided

19

they're -- there's evidence that cruelty exists.

20

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

But what I'm getting at is the fact

21

that they do have cetaceans in captivity, the fact

22

that we fail to address it in terms of HRS or even

23

at perhaps, you know, their level, on a County

24

level, and you're letting the US Department of

25

Agricultural basically control that under APHIS,
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1

you're saying that they can be prosecuted under the

2

State Animal Cruelty Laws if APHIS were to file a

3

complaint or any individual; is that correct?

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

MR. KUSHI:

Mr. Kushi.

I believe APHIS has its own regulatory

6

sanction, procedures, but if it -- I would imagine

7

if it came to a .complaint that the Waikoloa State

8

Treatment Facility is starving these things or

9

beating them or, you know, doing inhumane

10

activities, a complaint could be filed in State

11

court.

12

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

Let me ask you another

13

question.

14

ordinance where it says the Council finds that the

15

exhibition of captive cetaceans leads to unnatural

16

living conditions for these mammals, that is true,

17

is that not?

18

MR. KUSHI:

If I were to insert the word in the

I am not sure.

You can say what you want, but

19

the -- my concern is that whatever you say, does it

20

arise to a level of criminal activity that can be

21

punished?

22

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

But what I said earlier was that if

23

we take it out of the realm of a criminal penalty

24

and we put it in a civil penalty, let's say, $10,000

25

a day or $15,000 a day so that we don't have to wait

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808} 524-2090

57

1

for a prosecutor to make a determination, do you see

2

any difficulty with that particular line of

3

reasoning in view of what you have heard?

4

MR. KUSHI:

I'm not sure.

I'm not sure.

If I was a

5

defendant, if I was a defendant charged with that, I

6

would surely challenge it.

7

but I would challenge it on the basis of the

8

findings and the purpose behind your civil

9

ordinance.

10

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

I may be not successful,

Do we not have pornography laws in

11

Maui County that are more strict than other laws in

12

other jurisdictions at the State level?

13

MR. KUSHI:

I believe you have an pornography County

14

ordinance and you also have some liquor laws that

15

are stricter than the State liquor laws.

16

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

17

successfully?

18
19
20

MR. KUSHI:

And have those been challenged

I'm not sure.

I'm not sure of -- I'm not

aware of any challenge.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Well, my point, Mr. Chair, is that

21

generally County law can be more restrictive than

22

State law because certain things are left up to the

23

counties or local jurisdictions as opposed to State

24

law wanting to uniformly, let's say, apply laws

25

particularly with regard to criminal acts.
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1

understand Mr. Kushi's reasoning with regard to a

2

criminal act, therefore I don't have a problem with

3

making this a civil penalty and taking it out of

4

that particular realm.

5

point in time, you know, we seem to be going around

6

in circles with regard to the wording of this

7

particular bill.

8
9

But I really think at this

And because it has been defended in other
jurisdictions, I really feel that if there are

10

challenges to be made, then let them be made and let

11

us defend it.

12

it's made into a civil penalty or whether it's a

13

criminal penalty, I

14

think it matters at this point according to what Mr.

15

Kushi is saying.

16

17
18
19

CHAIR CARROLL:

But at this point in time, I think if

you know,

I don't really

Thank you.

Do other Council members have any questions?
Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:

No, Mr. Chairman, except that I

20

think Ms. Johnson hit on it on the nose.

21

going in circle.

22

that can wait for prosecutor and find out before

23

frustrating.

24

the Chairman's recommendation as of now.

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

We are

And I believe, as Mr. Kushi said,

So I think I sure like to know what is

Thank you, Mr. Kawano.
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We have already had two meetings on this, and

1

2

we are reconvened after recess on the last one.

3

believe that we have covered just about everything

4

we can.

5

answered at a later date.

6

that we have enough information over here, our

7

intent is clear from the existing bill, and my

8

recommendation would be that the proposed bill be

9

passed on to first reading.

There are several questions that can be

10

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13

Johnson.

14

I

I feel that -- however,

So moved.
Second for discussion.

It has been moved and seconded.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes.

Ms.

I really -- I understand some

15

of the concerns that Mr. Kushi is expressing.

16

also expressing my frustration because this has been

17

done in other jurisdictions.

18

understanding, and I have read at length many of the

19

legal arguments made in other areas, and there have

20

not been challenges.

21

something that we don't want them to do in Maui

22

County, I think that it is a criminal act in my

23

view.

24

the public.

25

I

am

I think that my

If someone chooses to do

I think it's criminal to ignore the wishes of

I think if there are laws that exist on our
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1

books that basically protect the public from things

2

that they don't want to see, whether it's a dolphin

3

show or whether it's a topless dancer, I don't

4

really care at this point what it is, but there are

5

certain conducts and certain things that we just

6

simply don't want in Maui County and this particular

7

thing and particularly having animal acts is one of

8

them.
And I feel very strongly that in the research

9

10

Mr. Kushi will find that the other jurisdictions

11

that have this type of legislation if it was

12

challenged at any juncture, it was upheld.

13

basically I agree with Alan that Maui County does

14

have the right to set its own laws and set its own

15

course.

Because

So I would ask for the support of the other

16
17

Council members so that this can move forward and so

18

that we can finally compel an answer and settle

19

this.

20

you know, perhaps make it more palatable to our

21

Corporation Counsel, where they would have less

22

concern, I would ask them to offer that by the next

23

reading.

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

And if there is suggested wording that would,

Thank you.

Members, any further discussion?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'm

2

just a -- still a little concerned about if we do

3

take a vote on this and assuming it does pass out of

4

Committee and something is found by the Corporation

5

Counselor Prosecuting Office, they refuse to sign

6

on this, then are we looking at this thing

7

potentially coming back to Committee anyway for

8

further deliberations?

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

Maybe I could --

Mr. Kushi.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

MR. KUSHI:

Yes, if the

Mr. Kushi.
-~

Let's say based on our research

12

and the prosecutor's response that wording of the

13

proposed bill is changed or revised and there may be

14

new sections, if it is deemed to be a substantive

15

change, which I believe it would be, we would tell

16

you to come back to first reading.

17

Committee, go back to first reading.

18

Go back to

This is why I suggested that before you pass

19

it out for first reading, we get revisions to it,

20

then you need not go back to Committee.

21

that's your pleasure.

22
23

24
25

CHAIR CARROLL:

But, again,

Council members, any further discussion?

Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kushi, if this is an attempt because of
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1

some people's dissatisfaction with the process --

2

This in no way would stop Maui Nui, right?

3

already have all the approvals required for them to

4

move forward on that specific project, so this

5

legislation in no way would deny that project from

6

going forward; is that correct?

7

MR. KUSHI:

They

Council Chair, Councilman Hokama, I'm not

8

prepared to answer that.

All I can say, there may

9

be some, I'm not sure, vested rights or -- I

10

understand they have their permits.

11

they have allocated or expended funds to vest their

12

rights, I'm not

13

involved.

14

have a retroactive effect, but yet there may be a

15

conflict, but I can't answer that right now.

s~re.

Whether or not

There's a lot of other issues

Surely this ordinance if passed does not

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr\ Hokama.

17

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Well, in just my listening to

18

testimony presented, Chairman, I believe some people

19

believe that this legislation would stop that

20

project.

21

believe

22

brought it up clearly, it states in the purposes

23

that the Council has found out certain facts which

24

it regards to be true.

25

such things.

In my opinion it won't.

Some people

like my concern, again, I think Mr. Kushi

I don't believe we have done

And, you know, I really don't care
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1

what other jurisdictions do.

2

about what we do in this County.

3

You know, I just care

And so I would prefer that if we are going to

4

pass out something for -- from Committee for first

5

reading before the Council, it be good legislation

6

and we do as much as we can to ensure what goes out

7

of· Committee is in as best and final form as

8

possible.

9

knowing more than likely in my opinion it will come

To tell me to pass out something today

10

back is not good legislation, Chairman.

11

time I will not be supporting the motion to go to

12

full Council yet.

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

14

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

So at this

Ms. Johnson.
Because I was the person to move,

15

what I may consider doing because of the concerns

16

expressed and also my concern for the ultimate

17

outcome of this, that it would in essence kill the

18

bill, I would withdraw my motion and leave it in

19

Committee.

20
21

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Mr. Molina.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:

25

I'll withdraw my second.

Mr. Kawano.
One thing I want to make clear, Mr.

Chairman, is this:

That I think Mr. Kushi did a
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1

fine job as far as that go, although he looks like

2

he don't have all the answers, but his -- his

3

recommendation is real strong.

4

have him as

5

Committee.

6

And I am glad to

from Corp. Counsel to represent this

And I am glad Ms. Johnson is pulling it back

7

because I sure as hell hate to see it come to the

8

full Council and then have discussion there, because

9

I would never let the discussion run this long.

I

10

would have sent it back to Committee.

11

that the simple way would be to leave it in the

12

Committee and make sure Junior -- Mr. Kushi have all

13

the answers and we're ready to go, Mr. Chairman.

14

And I would support that, too.

15

So I think

And I just wanted to -- I just wanted to

16

thank Mr. Kushi.

17

that office always get a lot of complaint from us

18

and criticism, but I think when we have a -- them

19

guys do a good job like Mr. Kushi did on this,

20

think they also need the praising, too, Mr.

21

Chairman.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR CARROLL:

And I think a lot of times that

I

Thank you.
Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.

I

think that hearing the discussion that has been
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1

taken place with my colleagues and especially with

2

some questions being unanswered at this point and

3

some possible revisions to the bill -- I mean, it

4

has merit as it stands right now, but there still

5

needs to be some fine-tuning.

6

comfortable, assuming this passes out of Committee,

7

that when it does get to first reading that it's

8

complete and all the questions have been answered.

9

So I, too, would support keeping this in Committee

And I would feel more

10

for the time being until we can make the proper

11

revisions at this point.

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

Anything further?

13

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

No.

Ms. Johnson.

I understand the concerns.

And

14

because I do not want to have this bill defeated,

15

that's why I withdrew the motion in the first place

16

because

17

respect to the other Council members, I also believe

18

that things should be good legislation.

19

and also, you know, with -- out of

What I would like to see at the next meeting

20.

on this issue, and hopefully we won't be waiting a

21

long time to get some of these rulings because this

22

has been out there for quite a while already, what I

23

would like to see is if there is any suggestions in

24

order to accomplish what the people of Maui County

25

want us to accomplish and do it legally so it is
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1

defensible -- and I don't believe that as far as the

2

construction of the Maui Nui Park or whatever it was

3

proposed as, I don't believe that will stop that

4

development~

5

They have their approvals and everything else.

6

element of it, though, should not be considered as a

7

part of it.

8

They can still go on with their plans.
This

And I want to make that very clear.

So I will work very diligently and hopefully

9

in cooperation with others to see that this whatever

10

redrafting comes out of it is going to be defensible

11

and certainly is not in conflict with any HRS rules.

12

Although I don't think that it is at present.

13

just want to make sure.

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:

I

Any further comment?
Mr. Chairman.

If not -- Mr. Kawano.
I just want to say one thing.

18

Johnson can be hard-nosed, but she also can be a

19

damn good person.

20

it back.

21

people, so right on, Jo Anne.

Thank you, Jo Anne, for pulling

I needed to say that since I'm praising

22

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

23

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

Ms.

Thank you.
Thank you.

All right.

If there's no objections, we

will defer this item.
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1

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No objections.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:

No objections.

4

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
(PRESENT: KAWANO,
MOLINA AND HOKAMA, VICE -CHAIR JOHNSON, AND CHAIR
CARROLL)

5
6

7

ACTION:

No objections.

DEFER.

CHAIR CARROLL:

I would like to thank the Council members,

8

Corporation Counsel and the public.

9

that the Council did wish to pass this from my

It's obvious

10

recommendation and Ms. Johnson and Mr. Molina's

11

seconding of the motion.

12

Mr. Hokama has pointed out, we do need to send out

13

something that is clean.

14

do this in between, answer the questions in between

15

now and first reading, but that is not the consensus

16

of the Committee.

17

However, rightly so, as

I was hoping that we could

Again, I would thank you.

18

and all those for joining us.

19

adjourned.

20

ADJOURN:

I thank the public

And this meeting is

(Gavel.)

3:02 p.m.

21
22
23
24
25
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7
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8
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9
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10
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11
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12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14
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15
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16
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